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Overview 

Team of Teams describes author General McCrystal’s
modernization of his Task Force. The old methods of 
top-down command, management, and leadership, are 
insufficient to succeed in the rapidly changing world of 
the 21st century. Enemies were less trained, less 
resourceful, and less equipped, and yet their 
adaptability allowed them to succeed against the well-
trained U.S. forces. By breaking communication and 
decision-making channels into small, discrete “team of
teams”, the Task Force itself adapted. The principles
discussed here apply to any modern organization 
wishing to employ the latest teamwork techniques.

“If we were the best of the best, why were such attacks
not disappearing, but in fact increasing? Why were we 

unable to defeat an underresourced insurgency? 
Why were we losing?”

Introduction 

The rapidly-changing, technologically-innovative team 
environments of today have made clinging to old forms 
of power structures obsolete. This need for adaptation 
was clear in the U.S.’s 2003 struggle against Al-Qaeda, 
when a Task Force was unable to track the splinter 
group called AQI.  What factors helped the U.S. win?  

Chapter 1. Sons of Proteus 

New environments have broken down the way teams 
operate because, like viruses, they are more difficult to 
manage than they seem, and they do not exist in a 
vacuum. The world’s increasing interconnectedness
has allowed insurgencies to gain significant attention 
with little effort, making them difficult to control. To 
deal with these new threats, the Army tried to utilize 
tried-and-true methods such as hanging maps on the 
walls of the Task Force headquarters in Balad. 
However, this proved to be ineffective, as it failed to 
take into account that maps in Balad could not “depict
a battlefield in which the enemy could be uploading 
video to an audience of millions from any house in any 

neighborhood or driving a bomb around in a car on any 
street.”  

This also explains why it was difficult to understand the 
organization itself. As the environment changed, so did 
the organization, as it could “transform itself at will.”
Using whiteboards to keep up with changes only goes 
so far. Of all the obstacles that limited General 
McChrystal in this environment, the most difficult was 
that “the environment was a 21st century creation, but 
the U.S. was working with a 20th century set-up.”  

Chapter 2. Clock Work 

“As long as war has existed, military theorist have 
striven to reduce its practices to a set of principles.” 

In the military, hierarchy and command flow are all-
important, but this top-down management mentality 
also exists in the private sector, perhaps most famously 
in Frederick Taylor’s ‘scientific management.’ Taylor 
revolutionized the steel industry by breaking the 
traditions that had long stagnated the industry, 
standardizing production to maximize efficiency.  

However, the drawback to this was that it “drew a
hard-and-fast line between thought and action: 
Managers did the thinking and planning, while 
workers executed”. Only having one part of the puzzle
can lead to confusion and slower efficiency. To succeed, 
General McChrystal notes that “in order to win, we
would have to set aside many of the lessons that 
millennia of military procedure and a century of 
optimized efficiencies had taught us.” 

Chapter 3. From Complicated to Complex 

“The reality is that small things in a complex system
may have no effect or a massive one, and it is virtually 
impossible to know which will turn out to be the case.” 

Small factors in a ‘complicated’ system can greatly
affect an environment. Consider these two examples: 

x A fruit vender named Tarek self-immolates, and 
gathers massive strength as a martyr.  


